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Editorial
No thanks to a round of pork
February 19, 2012

Our opinion: How obvious can this Legislature get? How oblivious to fiscal reality?

So this is the fruit of fiscal discipline, in the eyes of Assembly Democrats: more pork for legislators to lard out in — what else? — an election year.

Here we thought lawmakers had already reached the limit of brazenness when they openly broke the last campaign’s promise to do independent, non-partisan redistricting, and went right back to their gerrymandering ways.

But apparently it isn’t enough to squander citizens’ faith by rigging districts in favor of the majorities that already control the Senate and Assembly. Now Speaker Sheldon Silver and his conference want to be able to use millions of taxpayers’ hard-earned savings for handouts controlled by individual legislators, so-called member items. All in the name, of course, of helping their communities.

So far, the Senate and Governor Cuomo are cool on this idea. Good. Let it go no further than this.

Of course, not everything that people label as pork barrel spending is bad. And to their credit, the Assembly Democrats have often used these discretionary funds for worthy purposes, like restoring money that governors cut in legal aid to the poor.

And, sure, a lot of member items are small grants that help a little here and there — a kids ball team, a fire company, a veterans group, a senior citizen center.

But we’ve all seen the abuses, too, in the form of money to organizations and even businesses with ties to lawmakers. Even if every one of these grants was untainted, they would add up. Before the state found itself on reccessionary hard times, those little grants totalled $200 million between the Legislature and the governor’s office.

A state government that has been struggling to balance its budget over the last three years must prioritize. If a few hundred million dollars are lying around the Capitol, lawmakers should first be looking to plug holes in school aid, which, between losses of federal and state funds, took a $1.3 billion cut this year and lost $2.7 billion over the last two years. Even with Mr. Cuomo’s proposal to add $805 million in school aid this year, the cuts have set back the state’s promise — made after it lost a lawsuit — to honor its constitutional obligation to provide children with a sound, basic education.

As for all those worthy causes, the case for them should be made in the budget process, not in some lawmaker’s office where supplicants come to kiss a politician’s ring. These slush funds should go the way of those self-promoting taxpayer-funded legislative newsletters that not-so-coincidentally show up around election time.

If Assembly Democrats really want to earn our good will, they should spend our money on what matters most, not on petty favors or on telling us what a great job they’re doing.
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